2 Minutes
Minutes 1

Minutes of a meeting of Essex County Council held at County Hall, Chelmsford on 9 February 2010
Present

Chairman: Councillor Mrs E M Hart
Vice-Chairman: Councillor R L Bass
Councillors:

	D Abrahall
	C Griffiths
	A Naylor

	J F Aldridge
	Lord Hanningfield
	M J Page

	B Aspinell
	A M Hedley
	R A Pearson

	Mrs S Barker
	Mrs T M A Higgins
	J W Pike

	L A Barton
	S E Hillier
	C C Pond

	J Baugh
	R C Howard
	Mrs I Pummell

	K Bentley
	N J Hume
	Mrs J M Reeves

	A Brown
	M Hutchon
	C G Riley

	R G Boyce
	A J Jackson
	J Roberts

	G Butland
	E C Johnson
	D C F Robinson

	R Callender
	J G Jowers
	Mrs T L Sargent

	S Candy
	D Kendall
	J M Schofield

	S C Castle
	J Knapman
	M Skeels

	R P Chambers
	M C M Lager
	T C Smith-Hughes

	P Channer
	D Louis
	Mrs A Turrell

	Mrs T M Chapman
	J R Lucas
	S M Walsh

	L Dangerfield
	G W McEwen
	R G Walters

	J A Deakin
	M J Mackrory
	Mrs E A Webster

	W J C Dick
	P J Martin
	Mrs M J Webster

	N D C Edey
	S Mayzes
	Mrs J H Whitehouse

	D M Finch
	L Mead
	B S Wood

	M D Fisher
	Mrs V Metcalfe
	J A Young

	M G Garnett
	Mrs M A Miller
	

	R J Gooding
	G Mitchinson
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	


1. Apologies for Absence
Apologies for absence were received on behalf of Councillors J Dornan, D W Morris and K Twitchen.
2. Welcome

The Chairman welcomed Councillor Mrs Hutchon to her first meeting of the Council following a period of ill-health.  She also welcomed Mr Ken Jones (a County Councillor until 2005 and appointed by the Council in October 2009 as an Honorary Alderman).

3. Declarations of Interest

There were no declarations of interest.
4. Minutes
Resolved:

That the minutes of the meeting held on 15 December 2009 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman, subject to the insertion of additional text in the resolution of minute 70 (Minutes) such that this would now read:

‘That the minutes of the meeting held on 13 October 2009 be approved as a correct record subject to noting that the appendix no longer reflected the current position with regard to committee memberships.’
5. Recent Deaths
The Chairman informed the Council with regret of the following recent deaths:

Roy Smith

Roy Smith, who died on 30 January aged 83, had represented the Clacton West Electoral Division on the Council from 1973 until 1977, and again from 1981 until he stood down in May 2009.  He had been made an Honorary Alderman in October 2009 and had been pleased to receive his award at the last Council meeting in December.
Phillip Evans

Phillip Evans, who died on 29 January aged 79, had represented the Broomfield and Writtle Electoral Division from May 1993 until 1997.

Dennis Nisbet

Dennis Nisbet, who died early in February aged 89, had represented the Canvey Island East Electoral Division from May 1981 until he stood down in 1989.

Members stood for a minute in silence in memory of their former colleagues.
6. New Years Honours Recipients
The Chairman on behalf of the Council congratulated the following individuals with a connection to the County Council who had received honours in the New Years Honours List:

· David Westcott, former County Councillor (MBE for services to the community in Essex)
· Pam Challis, Leader of Castle Point Borough Council (OBE for services to local government)

· Andrew Bliss, Deputy Chief Constable of Essex (Queen’s Police Medal)

7. Awards to Employee Communications and Engagement Team
The Chairman, on behalf of the Council, congratulated the Employee Communications and Engagement Team, who had won two Communicators of the Year awards from the British Association of Communicators in Business.  Councillor D Louis, Cabinet Member for Central Services, presented the Award of Excellence for the Best In-House Team to the Chairman.
8. Member Development Week
The Chairman encouraged Members to attend the member development and information sessions which were being held during the week commencing Monday 1 March.
9. Nick Bell, Deputy Chief Executive and Executive Director Finance

The Chairman informed the Council that this would be the last attendance at a Council meeting for Nick Bell, Deputy Chief Executive and Executive Director of Finance. Mr Bell, who had joined Essex in 2008, would be leaving in April to take up the post of Chief Executive of Staffordshire County Council.  The Chairman on behalf of the Council thanked Mr Bell for his contribution to the work of the Council and wished him well in his new role.

10. Leader of the Council

The Leader of the Council, Lord Hanningfield, made a brief statement in which he tendered his resignation as Leader of the Council.

It having been proposed by Councillor J W Pike and seconded by Councillor G Butland, it was 

Resolved:

That Councillor P J Martin be appointed as Leader of the Council until the day of the first post-election annual Council meeting in 2013.

Councillor Martin thanked the Council for his appointment and paid tribute to Lord Hanningfield’s leadership.  The Leader of the Opposition, Councillor T C Smith-Hughes, and Councillor Julie Young congratulated Councillor Martin on his appointment and echoed his remarks with regard to Lord Hanningfield.

Lord Hanningfield left the meeting.

11. The Budget and Corporate Plan 2010/11
The Chairman advised the Council of the procedure to be adopted during the debate on this item.

The Council received the report on The Budget and Corporate Plan 2010/11 which included the following supporting information:

· Part 1: Budget and Corporate Plan 2010-11 (including performance targets and measures)

· Part 2: Portfolio Budgets

· Part 3: Prudential Indicators, Treasury Management Strategy & Provision for the Repayment of Debt Policy

· Part 4: Section 151 Officer’s Report: Review of the Budget and the Adequacy of Reserves

It was moved by Councillor P J Martin, Leader of the Council, and seconded by Councillor S Candy, Cabinet Member for Finance and Change Management:

“That, for the financial year 2010-11, the following be approved:


(a)
Revenue Budget and Capital Programme 2010-11

(1)
A revenue budget requirement of £822.063 million.

(2)
A Council Tax of £1,086.75 at Band D, representing an increase of 1.9% over that for 2009-10; other bands are shown in the following table:

	Council Tax at each property band
	2009/10
£
	2010/11
£

	Band A
	Up to £40,000
	711.00
	724.50

	Band B
	£40,001 to £52,000
	829.50
	845.25

	Band C
	£52,001 to £68,000
	948.00
	966.00

	Band D
	£68,001 to £88,000
	1,066.50
	1,086.75

	Band E
	£88,001 to £120,000
	1,303.50
	1,328.25

	Band F
	£120,001 to £160,000
	1,540.50
	1,569.75

	Band G
	£160,001 to £320,000
	1,777.50
	1,811.25

	Band H
	More than £320,000
	2,133.00
	2,173.50


	Tax base 
	2009/10
	2010/11

	Band D equivalent properties
	526,412
	529,060


(3)
A Council Tax precept of £574.956 million.

(4)
A schools budget of £838.252 million, funded by Dedicated Schools Grant of £785.391 million.

(5)
A General Balance of £33.025 million.

(6)
A capital payments guideline of £383.921 million.

(b)
Prudential Indicators, Treasury Management Strategy & Revenue Provision for Debt Repayment Policy

(7)
The prudential indicators and limits for 2010-11 to 2014-15, together with updated limits for 2009-10.

(8)
The treasury management strategy for 2010-11 to 2012-13.

(9)
The updated Treasury Management Policy Statement

(10)
Updated Treasury Management Practices

(11)
A policy for making a prudent level of revenue provision for the repayment of debt in 2010-11

(c)
Section 151 Report: Review of the Budget and the Adequacy of Reserves
(12)
The report by the Chief Financial Officer on the review of the budget and the level of reserves and balances which Members should consider when making their decisions on the budget.”

Upon being put to the meeting, the Motion in the name of Councillor P J Martin was declared to be carried and accordingly it was:
Resolved:

“That, for the financial year 2010-11, the following be approved:


(a)
Revenue Budget and Capital Programme 2010-11

(1)
A revenue budget requirement of £822.063 million.

(2)
A Council Tax of £1,086.75 at Band D, representing an increase of 1.9% over that for 2009-10; other bands are shown in the following table:

	Council Tax at each property band
	2009/10
£
	2010/11
£

	Band A
	Up to £40,000
	711.00
	724.50

	Band B
	£40,001 to £52,000
	829.50
	845.25

	Band C
	£52,001 to £68,000
	948.00
	966.00

	Band D
	£68,001 to £88,000
	1,066.50
	1,086.75

	Band E
	£88,001 to £120,000
	1,303.50
	1,328.25

	Band F
	£120,001 to £160,000
	1,540.50
	1,569.75

	Band G
	£160,001 to £320,000
	1,777.50
	1,811.25

	Band H
	More than £320,000
	2,133.00
	2,173.50


	Tax base 
	2009/10
	2010/11

	Band D equivalent properties
	526,412
	529,060


(3)
A Council Tax precept of £574.956 million.

(4)
A schools budget of £838.252 million, funded by Dedicated Schools Grant of £785.391 million.

(5)
A General Balance of £33.025 million.

(6)
A capital payments guideline of £383.921 million.

(b)
Prudential Indicators, Treasury Management Strategy & Revenue Provision for Debt Repayment Policy

(7)
The prudential indicators and limits for 2010-11 to 2014-15, together with updated limits for 2009-10.

(8)
The treasury management strategy for 2010-11 to 2012-13.

(9)
The updated Treasury Management Policy Statement

(10)
Updated Treasury Management Practices

(11)
A policy for making a prudent level of revenue provision for the repayment of debt in 2010-11

(c)
Section 151 Report: Review of the Budget and the Adequacy of Reserves
(12)
The report by the Chief Financial Officer on the review of the budget and the level of reserves and balances which Members should consider when making their decisions on the budget.”

12. Report of Cabinet Issues
The report of Cabinet Issues was received and adopted.
The recommendations relating to the 2010/11 Budget were considered as part of a separate agenda item (minute 11 above refers).

13. Questions to the Leader of the Council, Cabinet Members and Committee Chairmen

Members responded to questions as follows:

(i) Building Schools for the Future (BSF) funding (Councillor L Barton of the Cabinet Member for Education and the 2012 Games)
The Cabinet Member confirmed that the funding earmarked for work on the Witham Academies was separate from that previously identified for investment in Colchester schools.
(ii) Improvements to A120/Colne Road junction (Councillor N D C Edey of the Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation)

The Cabinet Member expressed his support for the efforts made by residents of Coggeshall and surrounding villages to realise the above improvements.  He noted that the residents had recently submitted a 2000 signature petition to the Highways Agency.
(iii) Introduction of speed limit, Shotgate (Councillor Mrs I Pummell of the Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation)
The Cabinet Member advised that he was sympathetic to the possible introduction of a speed limit upon completion of the industrial estate road reconstruction.
(iv) Late publication of Council Budget report (Councillor Mrs T M A Higgins of the Leader of the Council)
The Leader undertook to review procedures to ensure that the Budget report to Council was available in a timely manner in 2011/12 t
(v) Essex County Council Website (Councillor C C Pond of the Leader of the Council)
The Leader undertook to investigate and respond to Councillor Pond regarding the timetable for the upgrade of the Council’s website.
(vi) Speed limit for roads adjacent to schools (Councillor J Knapman of the Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation)

The Cabinet Member undertook to review the speed limit of roads adjacent to schools where appropriate and in conjunction with the schools concerned.
(vii) Great Dunmow Resource Management Centre (Councillor Mrs S Barker of the Cabinet Member for Environment and Waste)

The Cabinet Member advised that the proposal for the resource management centre at Great Dunmow (incorporating a recycling centre for household waste) had her full support and had now been submitted to Uttlesford District Council for comments.
14. Written Questions (Council Procedure Rules 10 (b) and (c))
(1) By Councillor C C Pond of the Cabinet Members for Education and the 2012 Olympics and Highways and Transportation
Will the Cabinet Members review the present policy of not including streets containing schools in the winter gritting programme, so as to make it more practicable for heads to keep schools open safely during snowy and icy weather?
Reply

Highways and Transportation’s existing policy specifically includes precautionary salting on: 

· A and B Roads 

· Carriageways of a secondary distributor status and above;

· Access routes to hospitals, fire stations and ambulance stations;

· Public service bus routes carrying a total of four or more buses per day in both directions for at least five days of the week;

· Sites where there have been four or more personal injury accidents within a three year period and frost/ice on the road surface was a contributory factor;

· Other high risk sites where a full risk analysis has been carried out by the County Council;

· The Winter Access Rural Network (WARN) – the access route to the main settlement of a parish of 50 or more households not already on the precautionary salting route.

Therefore in practice the areas around a large number of schools are treated as a by-product of the standard winter service.

Due to the high number of school closures during the severe snowy and icy weather in January, and in response to related concerns expressed by head teachers and community members, Cllr Hume and I (Cllr Castle) quickly agreed that action needed to be taken swiftly with the aim of enabling more schools to remain open during the adverse conditions.  It was agreed this would focus on two areas:

Firstly, schools have had difficulty securing enough grit to ensure that their footpaths and playgrounds are made safe.  Cllr Hume and I agreed to identify and establish a system by which schools could access grit from County supplies upon request, especially when market pressures make it unavailable elsewhere.

Secondly, Cllr Hume and I discussed the need to identify schools on or close to existing gritting routes so that they could be included in the priority gritting system where possible.  This means that schools located along main roads would be included within the precautionary network.

I can assure you that Cllr Hume and I are committed to work together to do what we can through the resources available to the County to enable schools to remain open during periods of adverse weather.  The Council has committed to investigating the effect of the bad weather and the local and national response to it in the forthcoming ‘Snow Summit’ with the aim of bringing together key stakeholders so that we can take positive steps for future preparations.

(2) By Councillor T C Smith-Hughes of the Leader of the Council
The Council announced on Monday, 1 February that 275 management jobs would go [1 in 6 of the Council’s non-schools line managers].  It appears that this will happen very quickly.

Please can I be advised how this proposal was drawn up and receive assurances that it has been properly thought through and well-planned?  Some services, for example - in Children’s Services, have undergone serious problems, in part caused by a lack of experienced management capability.  Can this number of managers be lost without impacting on frontline services?  Can I also have assurances that this issue will be dealt with sensitively and that the aim will be to avoid compulsory redundancies?

Reply

These reductions are part of our well established plans to remove cost from processes and bureaucracy in order to protect and improve front line services. There has been considerable work done with officers and the Cabinet in recent months to establish appropriate structures and levels of management in line with our future operating model. Similarly we constantly benchmark our levels of management with other public and private sector organisations to ensure that we are appropriately resourced.

It is not right to suggest that the issues in Children’s Services are the result of lack of managers – indeed this exercise is, along with other efficiency measures, supporting the significant additional investment in front line teams which is how we believe improvements are already being made.

Of course we are conscious that any organisational change such as this needs to be handled sensitively and we are confident that all reductions will be achieved through the removal of vacant posts and voluntary redundancies. We have an ongoing constructive dialogue with the Trade Unions about all aspects of our transformation programme and they have been and will continue to be consulted fully through this programme.

(3) By Councillor D Kendall of the Leader of the Council
Following the recent senior management and staff reorganisation at Brentwood Borough Council, the Audit Commission was unable to sign off the Council’s Accounts for 2008 / 2009 and the Council’s services were rated the poorest in Essex.  The Auditor said “The Council has suffered from the departure of key staff, loss of knowledge, and lack of information and evidence”.   As Essex County Council is in a formal partnership with Brentwood Borough Council, and both Councils share the same Chief Executive, what lessons does the Leader believe Essex can learn from Brentwood when moving forward with the Transformation Project?

Reply
Brentwood and Essex County Council work well in partnership as evidenced by the success of our many partnership projects. We have identified synergies and savings in the way we work together, for example on Communications, Audit, Highways and Town Centre Regeneration. The Highways localism project has benefited both Brentwood and Essex and is an example of the transformation required in the way we work with partners and deliver local services.
You know that local government is facing a “perfect storm” of increasing demand for public services with a reduction in public sector budgets. If we do not change the ways we work then the demands placed on us in the future will be unsustainable. Doing nothing is not an option.  We will of course look to the lessons learnt by all our partners and other Councils. I strongly believe that all Councils in Essex can learn from each other by working closer together, whether this is through the Transformation programme or moving ahead with shared services to deliver value for money services for Essex residents.

(4) By Councillor D Kendall of the Cabinet Member for Environment and Waste

As the Cabinet Member knows, there is widespread opposition in Brentwood regarding the proposed expansion of the BBQ area in Thorndon Country Park.  This cross-party opposition includes Brentwood County Councillors, Brentwood Borough Councillors, Parish Councils and local residents.

Is the Cabinet Member going to listen to these genuine concerns and reverse this decision?  In addition, is she also going to appoint another Brentwood County Councillor to fill the vacancy that now exists on the Brentwood Joint Country Parks Committee?

Reply

Cllr Kendall should refer to the paper on the continued provision for barbeques at Thorndon Country Park South submitted to the Brentwood Joint Country Parks Committee on the 21st December 2009. 

The report considered the concerns which Cllr Kendall refers to and detailed the practical actions officers are taking to address them. It also noted that barbeques at Thorndon Park have been a custom for many families for the last 20 years and how in recent years this facility has encouraged a wider use of the parks, supporting our tourism agenda.

It is my responsibility to ensure that our Country Parks deliver for the whole of Essex as well as being assets to surrounding communities and facilities like this encourage wider usage. However, I do have to balance this responsibility with the interests of those living close to the parks and that is why I have considered the local concerns raised in detail and asked officers to submit a report and recommendations to the Joint Committee as noted above.

I maintain the view that officers are taking a proactive approach to manage the provision of barbeques and that this action coupled with the benefits to our residents and visitors make an extension of the facility the right choice for Essex.

I will soon be considering making an appointment to the Committee and further to our correspondence to date, will continue to keep Cllr Kendall informed.

(5) By Councillor M Mackrory of the Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation
As part of his review into the lessons learned from the recent adverse weather, will the Cabinet member consider installing grit/salt bins to serve side roads with steep gradients and difficult access?  These to be manned by named volunteers, who can be covered by the County Council's insurance scheme, as has been done by Suffolk CC?

Reply
The recent adverse weather conditions presented a significant challenge in terms of our ability to keep the county moving and ensure that essential services could continue to function. Our winter service team performed exceptionally well in managing Essex’s salt supplies in the face of what became a national crisis.

As is customary in these situations, we will be conducting a review of the operation of our winter gritting policy in order to see where it performed well and identify whether any areas are in need of improvement.   This will include consideration of how we manage, supply and monitor salt bins.

Essex County Council recently announced that it would be holding a ‘Snow Summit’ in conjunction with the Local Government Association to bring together all of the key stakeholders to discuss the way in which the effects of the recent adverse weather were managed both locally and nationally. I expect that the suggestion of volunteers being able to disperse salt would be investigated as part of this event.

(6) By Councillor Mrs T M A Higgins of the Leader of the Council
At the 13 October 2009 Council I asked whether an Equality Impact Assessment had been carried out before the new Reception Desk in the Atrium was installed in the Atrium; I was told that this would be done retrospectively.

At the December Full Council I asked for sight of the Equality Impact Study and this has yet to be provided.

Recently a barricade was erected, between the front entrance doors and the Reception Desk, presumably to alleviate draughts etc., but this results in the atrium getting very congested near to the doors.  Far from welcoming visitors and being inclusive to wheelchair users, people are faced with obstructions, with no instructions of where to go.

Who was consulted over the arrangements for [1] the desk and [2] the barricade and when can I expect to see the Equality Impact Assessment please?

Reply
I can confirm that an Equality Impact Assessment has been carried out for the desk and is available from equalities@essex.gov.uk. Indeed there is a lower section of the desk that has been specifically designed to assist people with physical disabilities in wheelchairs. Lord Hanningfield was consulted on the initial design and, as you know, the new Reception Desk has already improved our joint customer service with our partners.

The desk supplier’s design did originally include matching draught screens (cost £1000), although there were some operational concerns about their effectiveness. At the time the desk was approved, and given that it is higher than the original small desk located under the stairs, it was also expected that the enclosed nature of the desk and its height would ensure that our reception staff would be sufficiently warm in winter. This has unfortunately proved not to be the case. Whilst the main revolving entrance door ensures much of the heat is retained in the atrium, staff and public often use the disabled access doors causing sustained volumes of cold air in the reception area.

Whilst we have been investigating and procuring a permanent heating solution, we have used temporary floor based heaters for our staff and to meet Health and Safety legislation requirements. Given recent weather conditions, it has taken longer than we expected to develop and procure the right technical and cost effective permanent heating solution/supplier, and we have therefore unavoidably had to use temporary screens – which have also been used on occasion in previous years.

A new permanent heating arrangement will be in place by next week (w/c 15th Feb) which our suppliers have stated should remove the need for any screens.”
(7) By Councillor Mrs T M A Higgins of the Cabinet Member for Adults, Health and Community Wellbeing
I refer to the guidance contained in Department of Health Local Authority Circular (DH)(2009)6 (Social Care for Deaf-blind Children and Adults).
The implementation of this guidance will have a positive impact upon the support that deaf-blind people receive.  The deaf-blind guidance expects councils to:

· Identify, make contact with and keep a record of the deaf-blind people locally;

· Ensure that assessments are carried out by properly trained personnel;

· Ensure that appropriate services are provided for deaf-blind people – remembering that individual services for people who are deaf or who are blind may not be appropriate for someone who is both deaf and blind;

· Ensure that they have access to fully trained, one-to-one support workers if necessary;

· Provide information in a suitable format which is accessible to deaf-blind people;

· Ensure that a senior manager is given responsibility for deaf-blind services.

Will the Cabinet Member confirm the council will implement this guidance in full without delay?

Reply
I am pleased to confirm that the following action has been undertaken to implement the statutory requirements prescribed in the Department of Health Local Authority Circular (DH)(2009)6 (Social Care for Deaf-blind Children and Adults:

· Identify, make contact with and keep a record of the deaf-blind people locally;

Referrals into both Sensory Teams - the Essex Cares Reablement Team and the Essex County Council (ECC) Sensory Team - continue to identify deaf-blind service users who are then offered ECC registration and have their details added to the deaf-blind database.  Contact is made in a variety of ways depending on identified needs.  

· Ensure that assessments are carried out by properly trained personnel;

Specialist assessments referred to either Sensory Team take place; the quality of which will be improved as the majority of both teams’ members are undertaking assessment training.

· Ensure that appropriate services are provided for deaf-blind people – remembering that individual services for people who are deaf or who are blind may not be appropriate for someone who is both deaf and blind;

Deafblind UK’s 12 clubs, the Communicator Guide Scheme, the Sense Essex Branch club and the Volunteer Befriender service are accessible to all deaf-blind people.

Additional services are targeted at those individuals with dual sensory loss.

· Ensure that they have access to fully trained, one-to-one support workers if necessary;

1 to 1 support is accessible and has been targeted for further improvement.
· Provide information in a suitable format which is accessible to deaf-blind people;

Both Sensory Teams provide information in appropriate formats upon request.

· Ensure that a senior manager is given responsibility for deaf-blind services.

John MacKinnon, Senior Operational Manager, has assumed responsibility for deaf-blind services.
The Deaf Blind Planning Group (DBPG), of which Cllr Higgins is a member, met on Friday 5th February to discuss how these actions will be developed.  Given the deadline for submission of this answer, I am unable to include these developments but will be happy to advise members further upon receipt of the DBPG minutes.

Whilst Cllr Higgins will already be aware of these developments, I would like to thank her for allowing me the opportunity to highlight the exceptional work being done by the Deaf Blind Planning Group to continue to improve the quality of life of our deaf-blind citizens.

(8) By Councillor Mrs J H Whitehouse of the Leader of the Council
All members were asked by you to promote the ‘Meet the Lenders’ events in the atrium on January 14, January 28 and February 11.  The promotional information said:

Business Support at the event includes:

· Banking on Essex

· Business Link

· COLBEA [Colchester business Enterprise Agency]

· East of England Development Agency

· Essex Apprentices

· Essex Innovations

· Federation of Small Businesses

· UK Trade and Investment.

When I came in on January 14, all I saw was a single stand promoting ‘Banking on Essex’.  How many other organisations were present on 14 and 28 January?

Reply

I can assure you that on the 14th January we had all of the listed organisations hosting stalls in the atrium, most of which were outside the library in the lower atrium.  All slots were taken up, and we accommodated additional businesses who hadn’t booked.

Following discussion and feedback from all involved it was felt that a similar event on the 28th was not required and instead individual appointments were made to allow business owners greater access to personalised information.
15. Questions to the Essex Police Authority Representative

Councillor R P Chambers, Chairman of Essex Police Authority, responded to matters raised.

16. Questions to the Essex Fire Authority Representative
Councillor A M Hedley, Chairman of Essex Fire Authority, responded to matters raised.

17. Report of Council Issues
Items 1 (Report of the Independent Remuneration Panel) and 3 (Councillor Margaret Hutchon – absence from meetings) were withdrawn.

Upon being put to the meeting, the recommendation in connection with item 2 (Appointment of Monitoring Officer) was approved and accordingly it was:

Resolved:

That Philip Thomson, County Solicitor, be appointed as the Council’s Monitoring Officer with immediate effect.
The report was adopted.

The meeting closed at 12.10pm.
Chairman

11 May 2010

